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---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
1.  From the Chair..................................................32 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
HAPPY BIRTHDAY TO US! 
 
Happy 25th Birthday to MARS!  It was 25 years ago that the group now 
known as the Machine Assisted Reference Section of the Reference and 
User Services Association of ALA began.   
 
To celebrate, we’re having a MARS Birthday Party at this summer’s ALA 
in San Francisco.  Mark your calendars now for Friday night, June 15.  
We’ll be having a great gathering of current Martians, former Martians, 
friends of MARS, and anyone interested in MARS.  We’ll have food, 
festivities, and reminiscences.  And of course we’ll have birthday 
cake!  Keep an eye out for your invitation, and you’ll see more 
information on MARS-L and the MARS web page, 
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/index.html. 
 
LOOKING FOR A FEW GOOD MARTIANS  
 
It’s spring time again, and that means time for new MARS appointments.  
New committee memberships and other appointments begin at the end of 
ALA Annual.  Bill McHugh, MARS’ vice-chair/chair-elect, is in the 
process of making appointments.  If you are interested in serving on a 
MARS committee, let Bill know by filling out the committee interest 
form at http://www.indiana.edu/~librcsd/mars/interest.html or e-mailing 



him at bmchugh@nwu.edu.  Information about MARS committees is at 
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/index.html#comm.  Remember that this is 
also a great opportunity for any new librarians you know to get 
involved in MARS and ALA.  Encourage them to volunteer for a MARS 
committee – and be sure to invite them to our Birthday Party! 
 
Nancy Buchanan 
Chair of MARS 
nbuchanan@questia.com 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
2.  MARS Annual Conference Program Announcement 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
PRELIMINARY PROGRAM COPY REQUEST FORM 
 
Program Chair’s Name  Carolyn Meanley 
Work Address:   University of Houston Libraries 
City:     Houston  State:  Texas
 77204-2091 
Phone:    713/743-9781 Fax:  713/743-9811 
E-mail:    cmeanley@uh.edu 
Presiding Chair:   Same as above 
Name of Group Presenting Program 
ALA Unit:    RUSA   Section: MARS 
Cosponsors:    None 
Program Day & Date:  Sunday, June 17,2001 
Program Time:   9:00 am 
Program Title: Ships Passing in the Night:  Librarian/Vendor 
Communications 
Program Description:  
 
 Anyone who has ever engaged in librarian/vendor discussions often 
feels that the other individual just doesn’t understand what the other 
individual is saying.  Much of the vendor contact now is directly with 
the subject librarians.  That means all of us could benefit from 
improved communication skills in order to better understand each other 
in this very important process.  This program features an electronic 
resources librarian from a single institution, one from a consortium, a 
vendor representative, and a communication specialist. 
 
Speakers Names and Titles: 
 
 Paula Watson, Director of Electronic Information Services, 
University of Illinois 
 Kathy Perry, Director of VIVA, the Virtual Library of Virginia 
 Angee Baker, Vice President Planning and Strategic Alliances at 
SOLINET 
 Vendor representative to be determined  
 
Submitted by Carolyn Meanly 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
3.  MARS Outreach Task Force Report and MARS 25th Birthday at ALA 
Annual .................................. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
At Midwinter, meet MARtianS had 35 attendees.  At annual  
conference in San Francisco, the traditional Meet MARtianS time  



(Friday 5:30-7:30pm) will be the 25th birthday celebration.  Everyone 
is invited!  See http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/ for location (to be  
announced closer to the conference). 
 
The focus of the Outreach meeting was discussing the MARS 25th  
Birthday Party.  Food will be various desserts.  MARS Chair Nancy  
Buchanan will serve as hostess at the party.  There will be a table of  
MARS memorabilia.  Contact Pat Riesenman (riesenma@indiana.edu)  
if you have something you'd like to contribute! 
 
Be sure to arrange your travel so that you can attend this celebratory  
event!  See you Friday June 15th!   
 
Naomi Lederer, Chair Outreach 
nlederer@manta.library.colostate.edu 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.  MARS Planning Committee Report ................................... 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The MARS Planning Committee and incoming chair, Bill McHugh developed 
section goals and objectives for 2001-2002. New initiatives s for the 
section were identified including building on the work of the MARSBest 
Taskforce both by establishing a virtual committee to compile an annual 
list of the best free Web reference resources, by investigating a 
comparable task force to identify best fee-based Web reference 
resources. Both groups would make extensive user of virtual members. 
The complete list of goals and strategies will be made available on the 
MARS Web page.  The Committee also is working on reformatting the Web 
edition of a the MARS handbook. We continue to add materials to Martian 
to Martian Transmissions. Soon MARS members will be able to find more 
information about publicity avenues for MARS activities, sample program 
evaluation questions, a sample program meeting agenda.  
 
Marcella Stark 
Chair, MARS Planning 
Southern Methodist University 
mstark@mail.smu.edu 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
5.  MARS Products and Services Committee Report ...................... 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The Products & Services Committee hosted a Midwinter Discussion Forum 
entitled, “How Much? Why?: The Economics of Online Full-Text.”  A 
three-member panel presented issues for discussion.  They were 
Christopher Warnock, CEO of ebrary, Troy Williams, CEO of Questia, and 
David M. Seaman, Founder and Director of the University of Virginia’s 
Electronic Text Center.   Audience participation was robust.  Questions 
centered on the features of each of the products and the implications 
for research that the increasingly availability of electronic books.  
Mr. Seaman presented a view from the trenches: UVA’s Electronic Text 
Center has been in operation since 1992 daily serving thousands of 
people from all over the world.   
 
An audience of over 120 people attended this year’s forum.  For a 
lengthier review of the forum, please see the article in this issue.  
The Committee soon will begin planning its next forum to be held at 
Midwinter in New Orleans.   



 
Annual business meeting for the Committee will be held on Saturday, 
June 16, 2001, 9:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m.   
 
submitted by: 
Rosemary Meszaros, Chair 
MARS Products & Services Committee 
February, 2001 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
6.  Summary of MARS Products and Services Committee Discussion at 
Midwinter............................................................. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
How Much? Why?: The Economics of Online Full-Text 
 
This year’s Products and Services Midwinter Discussion Forum was 
entitled, “How Much? Why?: The Economics of Online Full-Text.” Invited 
guests included Christopher Warnock, CEO of ebrary, Troy Williams, CEO 
of Questia, and David Seaman, founder and director of the Electronic 
Text Center at the University of Virginia.  Each guest was asked to 
discuss the costs associated with publishing online full-text books and 
journals.  Approximately 120 people attended the meeting and a lively 
question and answer session followed the discussion. 
 
Christopher Warnock of ebrary started the discussion with a description 
of his product, which is entering the beta test stage and is not yet 
available to library users.  Features of the new product include web 
access to many major publishers of books and journals, powerful search 
engines and cross reference tools, interactive content, and a 
“photocopier-like transaction model.”  Users will pay a fee of 15 cents 
per page to download, copy, and print a document.  In many cases, 
access to view a book online will be free, although some publishers 
will restrict downloading to 30% of a book to view.  Publishers, 
authors, and libraries will share in the revenues, with publishers 
receiving 60% and sharing with the authors, and libraries receiving 5%.  
Warnock was questioned about what software would be necessary for 
clients to receive ebrary, to which he answered “only a plug-in.”  He 
was also questioned about the length of contracts with the contributing 
publishers and stated that the average contract was 2 years.   
 
Questia’s CEO, Troy Williams, was also eager to describe his product.   
Questia, a subscription service for undergraduate students will offer 
liberal arts monographs and journals online for a fee (48 hours=$14.95, 
monthly=$19.95, or yearly=149.95.  Basic searches are free.)  Students 
will be able to print pages from text with original pagination and line 
breaks.  Footnotes are hyperlinked to other books and students will be 
given options to cut and paste quotes, and cite their sources in the 
correct format.  Questia pays publishers royalties based on how many 
page views are accessed online.  Not all of the sources available are 
publisher driven.  Questia has spent considerable resources on making 
books in the public domain available through its service.  Contracts 
with publishers are for at least 2 years, but publishers dictate the 
time when content will be offered. 
 
David Seaman of the Electronic Text Center at the University of 
Virginia is in the business of offering Internet accessible collections 
in varying formats to see what users prefer.  Seaman’s center buys 
content and delivers it as an aggregator, making the University of 



Virginia the actual owner of the books and journals that the center 
makes accessible online.  His primary users are the general public and 
high schools while the University of Virginia only accounts for 19% of 
the daily users.  With the help of grant dollars, Seaman plans to 
continue buying content as aggressively as possible and hopes to one 
day work with a consortium to consolidate more information into one 
service.   
 
A lively discussion period followed the presentations.   
 
Submitted by Lea Currie 
MARS Products & Services Committee  
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
7.  MARS Public Libraries Committee Report............................ 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The Public Libraries Committee met in Washington, D.C. and discussed 
how best to keep current the committee's Web site,"Internet Training 
and Learning:  A Guide to Web Resources for Public Librarians" 
(http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/itlpub.html).  The committee decided to 
review the sites twice a year.  We will either confirm that each site 
we link to is still an excellent resource or replace it with a link to 
a better site. 
 
The committee will host a discussion forum at Annual in San Francisco 
on the subject of "virtual reference service" - live or real time 
reference services over the Internet.  Those planning to offer such 
services at their libraries and those who are already doing so are 
invited to attend.  We expect the discussion to cover software, 
hardware, and a sharing of personal experiences from the cutting edge 
of reference service.  The discussion forum will be held on Saturday, 
June 16 from 9:30 to 11:00 AM. 
 
John Hinchcliffe 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
8.  MARS Publications Committee Report 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The Publications Committee is responsible for facilitating development 
and distribution of print and electronic publications by MARS 
committees and units.  We also maintain oversight of the MARS Website, 
the Messages from MARS section of RUSA Update, and the MARS-L 
discussion list. 
 
At ALA Midwinter 2001, our first order of business was to begin the 
process of recruiting a new candidate for the position of MARS Web 
Coordinator.  A search committee was formed and interviews will be held 
at annual.  The search committee will also draft the Procedures for the 
Selection -- MARS Web Coordinator for the MARS Handbook, based on 
comparable procedures for selecting the Messages from MARS/MARS-L 
Editor.  
 
The Publications Committee also reviewed the MARS Website, which 
continues to evolve thanks to our Coordinator Alesia McManus. A MARS 
Web FAQ has been added to the website at 
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/webfaq.html and the updated MARS roster is 
now available.  A group was formed to establish a mechanism for formal 
committee review of the entire MARS website each year.  The group will 



attempt to map the site based on the TOC and note relevant discussion 
issues by annual. 
 
The electronic document, Twenty-Five Years of MARS Publications (an 
update to Twenty Years of MARS in Print) will be our contribution to he 
anniversary celebration.  The Web Coordinator will discuss search 
engine possibilities via the RUSA webmasters listserv. The draft will 
go to the Web Coordinator and will include a mailto link and perhaps a 
form in the future for new items. 
 
The Committee will follow-up with the progress of the proposed 
publication from Management of Electronic Services: "Checklist for 
Planning, Designing and Developing Reference Web Pages". 
 
The Messages from MARS/MARS-L Moderator reported a total of 530 
subscribers as of January 9, 2001. 
 
The Committee discussed promoting Publications Committee services via a 
discussion forum at Annual 2002.  We encourage all MARS committees to 
think about a print or electronic publication as one potential outcome 
of their activities, and if appropriate, to submit a proposal early in 
the planning process.  If anyone is interested in finding out more 
about our committee, please feel free to email me, and if you are 
interested in joining our committee, please complete a Committee 
Interest Form <http://www.indiana.edu/~librcsd/mars/interest.html>. 
  
Toby Lyles  <tlyles@udel.edu> 
Chair, Publications Committee 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
9.  MARS Hot Topics Discussion Group Report 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
“One More Cup of Coffee…”: After-Hours Chat Reference Service in Public 
and Academic Libraries. 
 
The MARS Hot Topics Discussion Group met from 11:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. on 
Saturday, January 13, 2001 at the Renaissance Washington Hotel.  
Invited discussants were Susan McGlamery, 24/7 Reference Project, 
Metropolitan Library System; Paul Constantine, Head, Reference Services 
Division of Olin, Kroch, and Uris Libraries, Cornell University 
Libraries; and Karen Ciccone, Acting Head, Research and Information 
Services, North Carolina State University Libraries.  Attendance was 
approximately 150-175.  
 
Susan McGlamery started off with a description of the 24/7 Project, a 
cooperative, real-time reference service, which includes public and 
academic libraries in the Los Angeles area. For about a year this group 
has been providing reference service using web contact center software 
(e-Gain).  In February they will begin extended hours: Monday –
Thursday, noon to midnight, Friday, noon to 6:00 p.m., and 6:00 p.m. to 
midnight on Sunday.  They will observe use patterns and conduct a user 
preference survey to shape service hours to user needs.  Because of 
late-night security problems at some libraries, librarians will work 
those hours from home.  Grant funds through the 24/7 Project will pay 
for their DSL or cable modem connections and also for a stipend.   
Library school interns will also cover some evening and night hours. A 
Cooperative service raises questions about using resources with 



restrictive licences.  The librarians' resources are likely to be 
limited to free web and core subscription databases; this could be a 
issue particularly for academic libraries.  The e-Gain software 
provides transcripts of each reference session, which can be used for 
training or to develop an FAQ file. 
 
Paul Constantine discussed the live chat reference service at Cornell’s 
Olin, Kroch, and Uris Libraries, also in operation for a year, and with 
service hours from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m.  They are using LivePerson 
contact center software.  These Libraries currently provide in-person 
reference service until 2:00 a.m.  An extension of chat reference hours 
is planned; student focus groups will provide guidance as to the 
specific service hours. Cornell is considering using trained student 
database assistants to help staff the chat service during late night 
hours.  They are also exploring partnering opportunities with other 
academic institutions.  For instance, a Pacific coast school could 
provide late night support for Cornell while Cornell covers their early 
morning hours.  Another possibility would be a same time zone 
collaboration in which the two institutions would divide the service 
hours and serve users from both institutions.  One problem to be 
overcome with partnerships is the issue of institution-specific 
questions. 
 
Karen Ciccone explained that North Carolina State University Libraries 
have 5 years experience providing 24 hour in-person reference during 
the academic year.  They have just this month launched a 24 hour chat 
reference service using LSSI contact center software.  Because the in-
person reference traffic drops of appreciably from 2:00 a.m. to 7 a.m., 
they are likely to use the over-night librarian to monitor the chat 
service during that time. 
 
The second half of the meeting was devoted to questions and comments 
from the audience.  There were many questions about contact center 
software.  Susan explained that for co-browsing a proprietary database, 
the librarian with access to the database is able to bring the patron 
in, but after the co-browsing session ends, the patron has to be 
authenticated in order to reenter the database.  A web browser is all 
that is required of users to connect to the contact center software 
used by the discussants.  However, some more sophisticated features 
require a Java-enabled browser.  Multiple access queues can be set up 
to direct reference requests to a specific subject specialty, a 
particular branch or an individual library.  Messages displayed while 
users wait for a response can suggest e-mail and telephone options.  
Neither Cornell, with approximately 16.5 FTE reference staff (for the 
three libraries), or NCSL, with approximately 20 FTE reference staff, 
will add additional staffing for chat reference.  Since, however, 
traffic at the in-person reference desk at NCSL drops significantly 
from 2:00 a.m. to 7:00.a.m., Karen believes that they are likely to use 
the overnight reference librarian to monitor late night chat.  Through 
grants, the 24/7 project will provide extra monies for chat reference 
staffing.  Suggestions for motivating staff for after-hours service 
included free DSL or cable modems and a shift differential.  
Transcripts can be analyzed to help determine what print resources may 
be needed for chat reference. 
 
Linda Keiter, Chair 
George Porter, Vice Chair 



 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
10.  MARS User Access to Services Committee Report 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
At the Midwinter conference in D.C., the MARS User Access to Services 
Committee continued planning for the production of a MARS Occasional 
Paper on users' behavior while searching electronic resources.  The 
goal is to have it completed by late Summer / early Fall, 2001.  A 
bibliographic article on this subject, put together by the Committee, 
has been accepted for publication in the Spring, 2001, issue of RUSQ.== 
 
Sally J. Jacobs 
UASC Chair 
Virginia Commonwealth University 
Richmond, VA 
8804-828-1101 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
11.  MARS Web Site Update 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
MARS Web Coordinator Report 
MARS home page: http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/index.html 
 
A MARS Web Site FAQ has been created to help MARS committees  create 
and mount web pages.  It includes a link to the MARS  web page template 
and the MARS Web Document Style Guidelines.  For further information,  
see http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/webfaq.html 
 
You can also see the MARS Roster at  
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/roster.html 
 
Feel free to contact me if you have any questions or suggestions. 
 
Alesia McManus 
am245@umail.umd.edu 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
12.  POSITION ANNOUNCEMENT: MARS WEB COORDINATOR...................... 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
POSITION ANNOUNCEMENT: MARS WEB COORDINATOR 
Please respond by April 15, 2001 
 
MARS, the Machine-Assisted Reference Section of ALA's Reference and 
User Services Association (RUSA), is recruiting a coordinator for its 
official web site.  PLEASE NOTE: This is a volunteer, non-paying 
position.  However, it offers an excellent opportunity to become more 
closely involved with the work of MARS and its membership.  
 
SCOPE OF POSITION: 
The MARS Web Coordinator is responsible for the official MARS web site, 
which is located on the American Library Association's web server at:  
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/webmast.html  
                  
The web site serves as an electronic forum for MARS and ALA-related 
business.  The site disseminates information about MARS and its 
activities and serves as an archive for the section. Contents includes 
committee projects, publications, web sites, rosters, official 



documents of the Section, announcements of programs, meetings, 
conference activities, and, in general, news and resources for those 
concerned with computer-based reference and information services in 
libraries.  
 
QUALIFICATIONS: 
Experience with creating and editing HTML documents and loading them to 
a web server; familiarity with and access to the Internet and 
electronic mail;  good communication skills; and demonstrated ability 
to work independently and meet deadlines.  The candidate must hold 
membership in MARS and RUSA and must be able to attend both the ALA 
Annual Conference, and the ALA Midwinter Meeting. The Web Coordinator 
serves as an ex officio member of the MARS Executive Board and MARS 
Publications Committee. 
 
TERM OF OFFICE: 
The MARS Web Coordinator will serve a one-year internship upon 
appointment, followed by a three-year term as Coordinator. 
 
Please see  http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/marspubh.html for the most 
recent Draft of the Web Coordinator Position Description. 
 
DEADLINES: 
Applications should be received by April 15, 2001.  Interviews will be 
held in June at the ALA Annual 2001 Conference in San Francisco, with a 
selection made from the candidates at that time. 
 
To apply, send a resume and letter expressing interest to: 
 
Nancy Portnow (formerly Crane) 
Search Committee, MARS Web Coordinator  
c/o Bailey/Howe Library 
University of Vermont 
Burlington, VT  05405 
 
or to NCrane@zoo.uvm.edu 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.  MARSBEST Report ................................................. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
MARSBEST 2000 is a sweet dream (or should we say nightmare?).  Now it 
is time to get ready for MARSBEST 2001.  Anyone interested in joining 
the task force for 2001 should contact either LeiLani Freund 
(leifreu@mail.uflib.ufl.edu) or Lori Morse (lmorse@hslc.org). 
 
We plan to get started soon, so please contact us immediately. 
Requirements for this task force are that you are a member of  
RUSA/MARS, have access to the internet, and have an interest in 
locating the best free websites for your patrons' information needs.  
This task force meets virtually, so attendance at ALA conferences is 
not necessary. Take a look at the past two MARSBEST list--you may be 
surprised at what you can learn!!! 
(http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/best1999.html and 
http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/best2000.html) 
 
Lori Morse and LeiLani Freund, Co-Chairs 
MARSBEST 



 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
14.  MARS Election Candidates......................................... 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 Vice-Chair/Chair-Elect 
  LeiLani Freund 
  Natalie McDonough 
 
 Member-at-Large 
  Naomi Lederer 
  Alan Stewart 
 
 Submitted by Pat Riesenman 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
15.  MARS Education, Training, and Support Committee.................. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The Education, Training and Support Committee met during Midwinter on 
January 13.  Members present were  Anne Mitchell, Nancy Turner, Ann 
Thornton, Nicholas Rosselli (Ex-Com liaison), Arlie Sims (Co-chair). 
Discussion during the meeting was on program planning for Annual, 2002 
in Atlanta, and the topic chosen, in general terms,  is virtual or e-
mail reference service(s) with a focus on the issues surrounding 
support and training of the staff who actually offer the service(s).  
Working title is, "Care and Feeding of the Virtual Librarian: Training 
and Support for Electronic Reference." 
 
Format for the program is a panel of speakers to present short 
presentations of their experience and challenges with workflow, staff 
support and training, and assessment of staff performance.  The brief 
presentations, intended to bring up questions as well as to provide 
some answers, will be followed by a discussion with attendees sharing 
their own approaches, successes and challenges.  We will attempt to 
arrange panelists from public, academic and special libraries. 
 
Management of Electronic Reference Services committee has agreed to 
co-sponsor. 
 
Reported by Marianna Fitzgerald, Co-chair, ETS 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
16.  Local Systems and Services Committee Report...................... 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The Local Systems and Services (LSAS) committee had two meetings at 
Midwinter.  The committee is proposing a program for Annual 2002 in 
Atlanta on the topic of Usability Testing.  The focus will be on the 
principles of usability testing as recommended by usability 
professionals and how libraries of all sizes can conduct user-based 
testing of their websites and databases.   
 
LSAS has been asked to co-sponsor a discussion forum at Annual 2001 in 
San Francisco with the LITA Open Source Special Interest Group.   The 
title of this program is “Web Tools and Digital Resources: Open Source 
Then and Now.”  It will be of wide interest to librarians who are not 
yet familiar with Open Source, as well as those who are actively 
following the movement.   



 
LSAS is also working to keep its “Innovative Web-based Reference 
Services” selected list up to date.  If you have suggestions for 
services that should be included in the directory, please email them to 
committee chair Kathleen Kern at libraryun@hotmail.com.  The directory 
can be viewed at http://www.ala.org/rusa/mars/lsasinnovative.html.  
Comments from the librarians who developed these services will be added 
over the next few months.  These comments will focus on how the service 
was developed and implemented.   
 
We invite any interested librarians to join our committee or drop in on 
one of our meetings at Annual.   
 
Submitted by Kathleen Kern 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
17.  MARS-L Subscription Instructions................................. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
To subscribe to MARS-L, send the following to listproc@ala1.ala.org 
(but leave the subject line blank); 
subscribe mars-l Firstname Lastname  
 


